YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, December 2, 2021
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  M. Annisette,  E. Batdorf, E. Bialystok, K. Bird, C. Bressler, R. Buchanan, C. Chapman, J. Choiniere, T. Daly, S. Easton, H. Elsayed, S. Embleton, F. Garon, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, J. Hadlaw, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Johnston, , L. Keane, U.T. Khan, A. Klimkiewicz, J. Kowlessar, G. Lawrence, Y. Lesperance, N. Levitt, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, M. MacDonald, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Chair), H. Macrae, A. Marchese, A. Martin, W. Moir, Z. Mundy, S. Murchison, D. Murray, J.G. Myers, R. Myers, E. Mykhalovskiy, F. Patterson, K. Petschke, R. Pooni, P. Rezai, A. Rusetski, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, Y. Seissan, A. Sunthoram, V. Trivedi, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith, D. Vervaecke, N. Viva Davis Halifax, S. Watson, Y. Weima, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guest:  J. Anderson, C. Ardern, M. Berkes, N. Calvo, P. Caruana, A. Chung, C. Coates, P. Faloutsos, B. Haworth, H. Moore, M. Limanni, K. McIntyre, V. Ng, L. Philipps, R. Smith, V. Vumbaca, D. Wagner, S. Zur

Regrets:  M. Becker, N. Couto, C. Sandilands, D. Triki
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Associate Dean Academic and Secretary of Council Mark Hayward opened the meeting as Acting Chair since Chair Anne MacLennan was delayed.  He read the Land Acknowledgement:

“We recognize that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University. York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

2. Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year Awards
Recipients:  Petros Faloutsos, 2020; and Ellen Bialystok, 2021
Vice-Provost Lisa Philipps introduced this year’s Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year Awards.  She referenced the unique nature of the celebration.  The awards are normally announced at a Postdoctoral Welcome Reception in the Fall term which brings together postdoctoral fellows and their supervisors for a well-deserved break with campus colleagues.  This joint celebration at FGS Council recognized recipients from the last two years.
The Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year award is given annually by the Faculty of Graduate Studies to one Postdoctoral Supervisor who has demonstrated exemplary support for postdoctoral scholars at York University, exceeding general supervisory expectations.

Vice-Provost Philipps announced that the 2020 recipient for the award is Professor Petros Faloutsos, while the 2021 recipient is Professor Ellen Bialystok.  She expressed gratitude that both were able to be present for this meeting and appreciated the opportunity to recognize both for their exceptional contributions to the postdoctoral research community at the University.  A more official presentation is planned for the following year, she said.

Dean Tom Loebel offered remarks recognizing, on behalf of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, all of the exceptional contributions postdoctoral fellows and their supervisors bring to University research culture.

Dean Loebel:  “Postdoctoral fellows are at an important early juncture in their academic careers as they make important contributions to the research happening at York University.  Research support during this critical career stage is vital, and we praise the exceptional work postdoc supervisors perform on a day-to-day basis behind the scenes.   Supervisors enable postdoctoral fellows to deepen and diversify their professional development and improve qualifications for positions in and out of academia.   In addition, they help open doors and foster opportunities for emerging scholars to take part in and learn from their own discoveries.”

The Dean offered congratulations to Professor Petros Faloutsos of the Graduate Programs in Digital Media and Electrical Engineering & Computer Science.  He shared a brief statement from Professor Brandon Haworth’s nomination letter:   “It is not an overstatement or exaggeration to say that he [Dr. Faloutsos] is known around the world for being an excellent mentor and researcher.  I am lucky enough to have witnessed and have been impacted by his work for several years.”

Professor Faloutsos stated that he was deeply grateful to receive this honour.  He was extremely surprised and touched by the nomination, especially during this stressful period.  He has been very lucky in his career, he said, to have students and postdoctoral fellows who are excellent researchers and such nice individuals.  All can thrive in support of each other.  York University is an excellent environment for postdoctoral fellows to succeed.

Dean Loebel announced the recipient of the 2021 Postdoctoral Supervisor of the Year award, congratulating Distinguished Research Professor Ellen Bialystok, Graduate Programs in Linguistics & Applied Linguistics and Psychology, and Walter Gordon Research Chair of Lifespan Cognitive Development.  Dean Loebel called Professor Bialystok an inspiration to postdocs who builds a safe and welcoming environment, provides opportunities for career building, and who connects her mentees with world class researchers.  She is an exceptional mentor. 

The Dean read from Dr. Noelia Calvo’s nomination letter:  “I started working as a postdoc just one month before the lab closed due to the pandemic.  Covid-19 has changed the core aspects of people’s lives in a very complex way and leaders have been tested in their management and mentoring skills.  Dr. Bialystok immediately provided a safe environment for us to work amidst the pandemic.  She managed to keep the lab running even with the doors closed and facing several obstacles--she is still publishing high quality research and giving all of us opportunities to grow.  She is the favorite amongst national and international students to research bilingualism.  She is an excellent mentor and supervisor.”

Distinguished Research Professor Bialystok thanked all for their kind words, especially her postdoctoral supervisees and students.  She has received many awards, but this one is really special, she stated.  She feels incredibly privileged to spend her career researching, adding that these collaborations are like family.  Professor Bialystok expressed gratitude to all and said she was thrilled to receive this honour.

Dean Tom Loebel emphasized how much this service is beyond the call of teaching and research, and is best recognized with this honour for those who care above all about people.  He stated that the award recipients have enriched the lives of postdoctoral scholars, and thanked them on behalf of the York University community.  Professors Faloutsos and Bialystok act as role models by providing exemplary environments of support on a regular basis.  Both recipients embody the award’s dedication to mentorship creativity, excellence, and dedication.   The Dean thanked them for their integral contributions. 

Chair Anne MacLennan assumed the Chair.

3. Canadian Graduate and Professional Student Survey (CGPSS)
For Discussion
Richard Smith, Director, Institutional Research, Reporting and Analysis, Office of Institutional Planning and Analysis
Mr. Richard Smith addressed Council about the Canadian Graduate and Professional Student Survey, which “provides quantitative and some qualitative data on various aspects of the graduate student experience, separating three general streams:  doctoral, master’s with thesis, and master’s without thesis.  It is a satisfaction survey, not an engagement survey” and addresses specific areas of overall graduate student experience.  The survey is administered every three years by the University of Laval with more than 50 participating institutions.
The survey focuses on students’ rationales for undertaking graduate studies, their general satisfaction and quality assessment, opportunities for professional skills development, research and presentation or publication, satisfaction with supervisors and committees, financial support, quality of resources, social life, academic opportunities,  and obstacles to progress.  Comparisons are made across Ontario and Canada, with different university groups and among disciplines.  It was stressed that when data is available for review, individual responses are protected and confidential.
Questions have been added to the latest survey involving COVID-19:  Were students satisfied with university responses?  Has student progress been delayed and, if so, for how long?  Which specific aspects of student progress were negatively affected?
York has added additional questions on the importance of alumni engagement, peer mentorship, knowledge translation, and relationship-building outside the classroom, as well as the importance of dedicated mental health supports.
The next iteration of the survey will launch January 17, 2022, and end April 1, 2022, with data to be returned by late summer 2022.  Reports to institutions will follow soon after.
Mr. Smith gave a snapshot of previous reports, including the growing response rate at York.  In some cases, he summarized, York does not favourably compare with general satisfaction responses, while also excelling in other areas.
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir stated that the Faculty of Graduate Studies wanted to alert the community that the survey request is imminent and asked graduate program directors to encourage participation, emphasizing that the Faculty does review and act on results.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin spoke in support of broader survey completion to improve graduate education.
Chair Anne MacLennan thanked Mr. Smith for this presentation.
4. Student System Renewal Program
For Discussion
Guest:  Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program; Heather Moore, Manager, Business Transformation, Graduate Studies
Presentation (.pptx)
Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program, Marie Limanni introduced this presentation, saying that she appreciates support and guidance from colleagues in the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  The process has come a long way, she stated.  She spoke briefly about the high-level key outcomes sought from the renewal program.  For example, prospective and current graduate students will have an improved process for applying to the University, enrolling in courses, and obtaining degrees, diplomas and certificates.  Ms Limanni reviewed the projects undertaken by the Student System Renewal Program, including Identity Access Management, Customer Relationship Management, the NextGEN Student Information System, the Data Definition & Management Framework, Institutional Reporting & Analysis, Mobile & Portal Functionality, and the Integration Platform.  The projects, she stated, are intertwined.  She spoke generally about the progress being made and stated that the first “fit-gap” had been completed.  The renewal program moves forward with SmartSimple automation and collaboration software, and SIS functionality.
Manager, Business Transformation, Graduate Studies, Heather Moore, spoke more specifically about how the Student System Renewal Program will offer enhancements for the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  The Faculty is an ongoing evaluator as the program moves forward.  Ms Moore noted that an improved process for the system for graduate admissions adjudication is now under consideration.  As well, the process includes upcoming implementations to ensure system users like graduate program assistants and directors will be prepared for new processes.  Thesis and dissertation tracking will be updated.  Awards and graduate funding systems are also key components.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies reviews the process on an ongoing basis.  Ms Limanni offered special thanks to Executive Officer Jodi Tavares and other Faculty evaluators.  Ms Limanni spoke about “program champions” who are being closely apprised of upcoming changes and implementation.
Key next steps involve continued communication and engagement, issuing a Customer Relationship Management ‘negotiated request for proposals,’ and negotiating the SmartSimple AwardCloud commencement, which involves the opportunity to create new awards, provides students better access, serves as an awards repository, and assists with adjudication.  Student funding information will be accessible in one location.  The new system, Dean Tom Loebel added, flags all awards for which students are eligible.  As well, awards data are added in the admissions process.  In reply to a question, Ms Moore stated that an element of the SSHRC process will be included in AwardCloud.  Dean Loebel stated that York-specific adjudications will be incorporated.  Ms Moore noted that students will be able to view the process from start to finish.  She answered a question about ethics review, stating that it will be part of a future iteration of the thesis tracking system.  Dean Loebel spoke about the importance of having the correct technology for these efforts.
Chair Anne MacLennan expressed Council’s appreciation to Ms Limanni and Ms Moore.
5. Minutes (Previous Meeting, November 4, 2021)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved, with an amendment to better reflect the Council mandate and membership revision discussion.
6. Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
7. Dean's Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel spoke briefly about the University’s vaccine compliance process.  Students declare their vaccination status through YU-Screen.  A number of students have not responded, which the Dean has found surprising given that there are consequences to not being in compliance; especially surprising if vaccinated individuals have not uploaded confirmation of status.  He noted a related concern about campus access.  There is a December 13 University deadline.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin clarified that de-enrollment references in-person courses, with the first implementation for Winter term courses.  Registration is not at issue at this time.  She reiterated Dean Loebel’s campus access concern.  Dean Loebel stated that some international students will have benefited from Health Canada’s approval of more international vaccines.  However, there are new travel restrictions that may apply.  It is possible, the Dean noted, that a leave of absence may be appropriate for some students.
Councillors spoke about this issue, with some noting that certain courses are not conducive to a hybrid model.   The Dean said that he does not want to pressure faculty members to make special arrangements.  Councillors noted that the YU-Screen may not accommodate students outside of Ontario or Canada who do not have a local or 10-digit telephone number.  Associate Dean Students Martin reiterated that graduate students should upload their vaccination status regardless of intent to be on campus.  
8. Faculty Council Revision
Mandate and Membership | Draft revision
For discussion | Current Structure, Rules & Procedures
Dean Tom Loebel reviewed recent considerations in the ongoing discussion about potential changes to the membership and mandate of Faculty Council.  He spoke in favour of a Council with fewer members yet more representative of constituent bodies such as anchor Faculties, where graduate curriculum is now proposed and approved.  Senate rules on the number of voting graduate student members sets a limit of 25% of Council membership.  Dean Loebel noted that even in the most participatory forum, online, Council has at most about 100 members present.  Current representation which includes graduate program directors plus another representative for programs that include doctoral-level degrees, plus a graduate student, have had the effect of greatly expanding Council membership as more graduate programs have been created.  Program formation affects the proportion of graduate student councillors.  The Dean offered that staff may be removed from membership; anchor Faculty Council representation could be added; postdoctoral fellows should be represented; Organized Research Unit Directors’ membership could be reduced as all Directors are members of Council now.  Dean Loebel stated that the list of non-voting members was significant.  Councillor and Graduate Program Director of Interdisciplinary Studies Kym Bird stated that larger Faculties might overtake Council business without limitations.  Distinguished Research Professor Sheila Embleton spoke in favour of retaining active Distinguished Research Professors as members of Faculty Council, stating that historically they have a greater link to research arms of the University.
Discussion will continue at future Council meetings.
9. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Council was updated by representatives who serve on Senate committees on behalf of Council and the Faculty of Graduate Studies.
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith stated that there were no updates from Senate Executive Committee. 
Professor Evan Light asked about Council’s order of business, with a recommendation that Senate reports be moved to the top of the agenda.  He spoke generally about the business of Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee.  There is a Glendon College advisory committee but updates are not yet available.
Associate Dean Academic and Secretary of Council Mark Hayward spoke about the recent business of Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee.  Some graduate program curriculum is in initial review, including a new Graduate Program in Global Health, and the addition of a new field in the Graduate Program in Health.
Naomi Couto, representative to Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials, expressed regrets for being unable to attend.
10. Other Business
There was no other business.

Chair Anne MacLennan hoped that councillors would have an excellent December break.


11. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:12 p.m.
